Shielding Summary Document during Covid-19

1. Email from shielding@communities.gov.uk
Date: 22 June 2020 at 18:51:16 BST
Subject: Shielding: Future of Shielding
﻿ 
Dear Colleagues
 
The Health Secretary and Deputy Chief Medical Officer set out yesterday, a roadmap for the future of shielding. A link to the press release is available here. 
 
The key points are:
 
· Shielding guidance will be relaxed in stages, subject to clinical evidence: 
· From 6 July: the guidance for the clinically extremely vulnerable will be relaxed to allow shielded individuals to meet up to 5 people from other households outdoors, socially distanced, and to form support bubbles if they live alone or are a lone adult with a dependent under 18. 
· From 1 August: the clinically extremely vulnerable can stop shielding. The guidance will be updated to allow this cohort to go to the shops and places of worship, while following current social distancing rules. 
· The food and medicine boxes facilitated by the National Shielding Service will stop as of 1 August as individuals are advised they can visit shops and pharmacies. However, other forms of support – such as priority supermarket delivery slots and the NHS Volunteers Scheme, amongst a range of local volunteer schemes – will continue. If an individual is concerned about support after 1 August, they should contact their local authority.
· The categorisation of ‘clinically extremely vulnerable’ will remain in place indefinitely and people in this cohort should continue to follow the guidance specific to them, available here. This is because community transmission and the R number will continue to be closely monitored and the government will tighten advice to this cohort as needed.
· Shielding guidance has been and continues to be advisory.
· Everybody in the ‘clinically extremely vulnerable’ categorisation will be written to from today outlining these steps.
 
Following Chris Townsend’s briefing for all Chief Executives earlier this afternoon, please find attached the following to support you in your preparations and communications with residents:
 
· A communications toolkit which includes more information on the announcement (for your internal use)
· Annex A: a core narrative (for your internal use)
· Annex B: an explainer (for use on your website, if you wish)
· Annex C: a Q&A (for your internal use, e.g. for your helplines)
· Annex D: social media pack (including draft tweets for you to use, if you wish)
· Patient Letter which is being sent out to shielded individuals from today.
 
You will also want to note, in light of this relaxation, we have taken the decision to suspend our ask of councils to feedback data on local shielding outcomes. Accordingly, we will not be issuing guidance on the submission of shielding data from councils to central government as we had planned to do last week. We will continue to work closely with councils and other partners in considering the data needs of a future shielding programme.  
 
As a reminder the Shielding team are offering regional briefing sessions throughout the course of the day tomorrow – do reach out to your regional contact for further information.
 
This email is copied to all Chief Executives and LRF Chairs in England. Please do share with those in your organisations who may need to see it.
 
Kind regards
Shielding Directorate

1. Resources
NEW: 24.06.2020
	Item
	Brief Overview
	Link or Information

	Shielding Communications Toolkit
	· To share with staff to give an overview of what information is available
	


	Annex A – Core Narrative
	· Clear summary to share with staff
	


	Annex B - Explainers
	· Consider including on your website to explain to shielded patients
	


	Annex C – Stakeholder Q&A
	· Useful for staff to refer to when answering patient questions
	


	Annex D – Social Media Pack
	· Useful resources to tweet
	


	
	· Graphics to update your face book and websites

	[bookmark: _GoBack]To follow

	Shielding Patient Letter
	· Copy of the letter sent to your patients
	


	Shielding Patient information
	· Guidance and updates for GPs at risk patients
	https://www.england.nhs.uk/coronavirus/publication/guidance-and-updates-for-gps-at-risk-patients/
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Annex A: Shielding core narrative 
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BACKGROUND

In March, DHSC published clinical advice for those most at risk from coronavirus, advising them to stay at home until the end of June. There are around 2.2 million people who fall into the clinically extremely vulnerable group in England.  



To support those advised to shield, MHCLG announced a package of support for clinically extremely vulnerable people and has been working across Government and with the grocery industry, councils and local resilience forums to deliver this support. We remain committed to supporting this group as long as they are advised to shield. 



From 1 June, guidance was relaxed in line with the latest evidence. This meant shielding individuals could choose to safely spend time outdoors with members of their immediate household, or, if they live alone, with one other person from another household. 
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NEXT STEPS

We have now reviewed the latest evidence and from 6 July those shielding will be able to spend time outdoors in a group of up to 6 people including those outside of their household, while maintaining social distancing. 



Those who are shielding and live alone or are single parents with children will also be able to create a ‘support bubble’ with one other household of any size, following the same rules that are already in place for the wider population. 



From 1 August, the shielding advice will relax further, allowing those shielding to do even more, such as visit shops and places of worship, provided they take particular care to maintain social distancing and minimise contact with others outside their household. Support will remain in place until end of July. 
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HOW YOU CAN SUPPORT

Guide people to the guidance and support available by:



Updating your website – consider hosting key shielding messages with links to GOV.UK guidance. Use Annex B for your web copy.

Using your social media channels to share key messages and the latest guidance– further details below.

Informing your networks with regular newsletters, updated training slides or call centre scripts, and direct communication to supporters and users. 

Utilising case studies and practical examples – e.g. promote positive examples of people within your network who are shielding and adapting to the updated guidance.

Incorporate shielding key messages into media scripts and briefing for spokespeople – core narrative at Annex A.

Create messaging to encourage wider public to continue to follow social distancing to protect people who are clinically extremely vulnerable.
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SOCIAL MEDIA PACK

In the attached social media pack, you will find a series of graphics and suggested tweets, and an animation explaining clinical guidance updates, reasons for the change in guidance and the support available for use on your channels.



Examples:
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SOCIAL MEDIA POST GUIDELINES

Use your social media channels to share key messages: 



Create your own content using the shielding narrative and include #Shielding in any posts. (Or use our suggested social media copy in Annex D).

Use animations, graphics and suggested tweets found in the attached social media pack.

Amplify government posts – follow @DSHCgovuk, @MHCLG and @NHSEngland for updates.

Update your website with key shielding messages and link to GOV.UK where advice is being kept up to date.

Use the following Twitter handles when tweeting about shielding – @MHCLG, @DHSCgovUK, @RobertJenrick, @MattHancock.
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CONTACTS

Departmental contacts 

MHCLG Local Government Engagement 

Mark Singh, Local Engagement Team Leader – Shielding Directorate
Mark.Singh@communities.gov.uk 07479 637836



MHCLG Communications

Philippa Silverman, Assistant Director – Shielding Communications
Philippa.Silverman@communities.gov.uk 07458 113 185



DHSC External Affairs  

Kelly North, External Affairs Officer
Kelly.North@dhsc.gov.uk 07544 378108
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CORE NARRATIVE

· There are around 2.2 million clinically extremely vulnerable people in England with underlying severe health conditions who must be protected from coronavirus and have been advised to follow shielding guidance.


· These are people of all ages –with specific medical conditions identified by the NHS – who are at greater risk of severe illness from coronavirus.

[bookmark: _GoBack]

· From 1 June, the government advised those shielding in England they can safely spend time outdoors with members of their immediate household. Those shielding and living alone can meet outside with one other person from another household.



· These changes reflected the latest evidence, which showed that there is a lower risk of transmission outdoors as well as a significantly reduced prevalence of covid-19 in the community.


· Now latest scientific evidence shows that the chance of encountering coronavirus in the community has continued to decline. On average less than 1 in 1,700 in our communities are estimated to have the virus, down from 1 in 500 four weeks ago.  



· The government is relaxing advice to those shielding in two stages. From Monday 6 July, those shielding can spend time outdoors in a group of up to six people (including those outside of their household). Extra care should be taken to minimise contact with others by maintaining social distancing. This can be in a public outdoor space, or in a private garden or uncovered yard or terrace.  


· All adults, including the clinically extremely vulnerable, who live alone or with dependent children only can form a ‘support bubble’ with one other household. All those in a support bubble can spend time together inside each other's homes, including overnight.


· From Saturday 1 August, advice to those shielding will be further relaxed.


· The clinically extremely vulnerable should then at home as much as possible, and if people do go out, take particular care to minimise contact with others outside their household (unless they are in a support bubble) and robustly practising good, frequent hand washing.  


· However, the relaxation of the guidance will mean people who are clinically extremely vulnerable will be advised they can go to work or to the shops, as long as they are able to maintain social distancing.


· Support for those shielding will be extended to the end of July – this includes the delivery of food and medicines. 


·  The NHS will continue to maintain the Shielded Patient List allowing us to continue to maintain targeted advice and support to this cohort and to change advice and support if incidence rises.


After the end of July, the government will continue to review the risks for the clinically extremely vulnerable as they review social distancing advice for the general population.



· Updated advice will continue to be reflected in the guidance for clinically extremely vulnerable people.


· We can confirm that seven supermarkets have given you access to priority supermarket delivery slots, and these will continue beyond the end of July for those already signed up for support.


· From 1 August, NHS Volunteer Responders will also continue to offer support to those who need it, including collecting and delivering food and medicines.


· If you are vulnerable or at risk and need help with shopping, medication or other essential supplies, please call 0808 196 3646 (8am to 8pm).
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Clinical guidance explainer 

[bookmark: _GoBack]
This can be used as copy for your website. 



The UK Government has set out a roadmap for the clinically extremely vulnerable on the future of the shielding programme.  



For now, the guidance remains the same – stay at home and only go outside to exercise or to spend time outdoors with a member of your household, or with one other person from another household if you live alone – but the guidance will change on 6 July and again on 1 August clinical evidence.



Shielding and other advice to the clinically extremely vulnerable has been and remains advisory. 



What are the changes? 



Recently, the UK Government advised that you can spend time outdoors, if you wish, with your own household, or if you live alone with another household. Following this, and alongside current scientific and medical advice the UK Government is planning to relax shielding guidance in stages.  



From 6 July, the guidance will change so you can meet in groups of up to six people from outside your household – outdoors with social distancing. For example, you might want to enjoy a summer BBQ outside at a friend’s house, but remember it is still important to maintain social distancing and you should not share items such as cups and plates. If you live alone (or are a lone adult with dependent children under 18), you will be able to form a support bubble with another household. 



From 1 August, you will no longer need to shield, and the advice will be that you can visit shops and places of worship, but you should continue maintaining rigorous social distancing.



Why is the guidance changing now?



The roadmap has been developed in line with the latest scientific and medical advice and with the safety and welfare of those who are shielding in mind. Current statistics show that the rate of catching coronavirus in the community continues to decrease. On average less than 1 in 1,700 in our communities are estimated to have the virus, down from 1 in 500 four weeks ago.  

Unless advised otherwise by your clinician, you are still in the ‘clinically extremely vulnerable’ category and should continue to follow the advice for that category, which can be found here. 



We will monitor the virus continuously over coming months and if it spread too much, we may need to advise you to shield again.



Support offer explainer  

This can be used as copy for your website. 



If you are in receipt of Government provided food boxes and medicine deliveries, you will continue to receive this support until the end of July.


 

Local councils and volunteers are also providing support to people who are shielding, to enable them to stay safely in their homes. The government is funding local councils to continue to provide these services to those who need them until the end of July.  



What support is available to people who are shielding until the end of July? 


Essential supplies 



There are a number of ways that those who are shielding can access food and other essentials: 



· Make use of the supermarket priority delivery slots that are available for this group. When a clinically extremely vulnerable person registers online as needing support with food, their data is shared with supermarkets. This means if they make an online order with a supermarket (as both a new or existing customer), they will be eligible for a priority slot. 
 

· Use the many commercial options now available for accessing food, including telephone ordering, food box delivery, prepared meal delivery and other non-supermarket food delivery providers. A list has been shared with local authorities and charities.


· A free, standardised weekly parcel of food and household essentials. If you have registered for this support online before 17 July you will continue to receive weekly food box deliveries until the end of July.  



· If you need urgent help and have no other means of support, contact your local council to find out what support services are available in their area. 



· For anyone facing financial hardship, the government has made £63 million available to local councils in England to help those who are struggling to afford food and other essentials. 

 

NHS Volunteer Responders



Support will continue to be available through the NHS Volunteer Responder Scheme beyond the end of July.



NHS Volunteer Responders can support you with:



· Collecting shopping, medication (if your friends and family cannot collect them for you) or other essential supplies;

· A regular, friendly phone call which can be provided by different volunteers each time or by someone who is also shielding and will stay in contact for several weeks; and

· Transport to medical appointment.



Please call 0808 196 3646 between 8am and 8pm to arrange support or speak to your health case professional for transport support. A carer or family member can also do this on their behalf. More information is available at www.nhsvolunteerresponders.org.uk 

 

Health care 



Any essential carers or visitors who support you with your everyday needs can continue to visit unless they have any of the symptoms of COVID-19 (a new continuous cough, a high temperature, or a loss of, or change in, their normal sense of taste or smell). 



People in the clinically extremely vulnerable group should continue to access the NHS services they need during this time. This may be delivered in a different way or in a different place than they are used to, for example via an online consultation, but if they do need to go to hospital or attend another health facility for planned care, extra planning and protection will be put in place. 



Mental health support 



It is normal during these uncertain and unusual times to feel anxious or feel low.



Follow the advice that works for you in the guidance on how to look after your mental health and wellbeing during coronavirus (COVID-19). 



The Every Mind Matters page on anxiety and NHS mental wellbeing audio guides provide further information on how to manage anxiety. 



If you feel you need to talk to someone about your mental health or you are looking for more support for someone else, we would urge you to speak to a GP and seek out mental health support delivered by charities or the NHS. 

 

Income and employment support 



At this time, people who are shielding are advised not to go to work. This guidance remains advisory.   



Those shielding will be eligible for Statutory Sick Pay (SSP) on the basis of their shielding status until the 31 July. SSP eligibility criteria apply



From 1 August, if clinically extremely vulnerable people are unable to work from home but need to work, they can, as long as the business is COVID safe.   



The Government is asking employers to work with them to ease the transition back to a more normal way of life for their shielding employees. It is important that this group continues to take careful precautions, and employers should do all they can to enable them to work from home where this is possible, including moving them to another role if required.   



Where this is not possible, those who have been shielding should be provided with the safest onsite roles that enable them to maintain social distancing. 



If employers cannot provide a safe working environment, they can continue to use the Job Retention Scheme for shielded employees who have already been furloughed.  



 

What support will be available after July? 



From 1 August, clinically extremely vulnerable people will continue to have access to priority supermarket delivery slots if you have registered online before 17 July for a priority delivery slot.  


NHS Volunteer Responders will also continue to offer support to those who need it, including collecting and delivering food and medicines. 
 

The NHS Volunteer Responders Scheme has been expanded to offer a new Check in and Chat Plus role. This new role has been designed to provide peer support and companionship to people who are shielding as they adapt to a more normal way of life.   

 

If you are vulnerable or at risk and need help with shopping, medication or other essential supplies, please call 0808 196 3646 (8am to 8pm).  
 

Government is committed to supporting local councils and voluntary sector organisations to respond to those who have specific support needs and requirements during the COVID-19 pandemic. Details of the support and advice available can be found here: https://www.gov.uk/find-coronavirus-support   



The updated shielding guidance should not affect any social care or support you were receiving prior to the start of shielding.  



Individuals should continue to contact their local council if they have any ongoing social care needs.  
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This is an internally facing document to assist you in communicating and explaining the changes announced to the shielding guidance for the clinically extremely vulnerable in England.



Contents:



1. Shielding Guidance

2. NHS – Access to Services / Treatment

3. Food Support with Other Essentials

4. Income and Employment Support

5. Welfare Support

6. Employers

7. Housing

8. Education



Shielding guidance 



What guidance should I be following from 6 July?



· Those who have received a shielding patient letter remain in the Clinically Extremely Vulnerable category and should continue to follow the updated guidance for the clinically extremely vulnerable. If incidence does not rise this guidance will be updated on 1 August.



Why have you changed the advice for those classed as clinically extremely vulnerable? What is the evidence base for this decision?



· Each step towards relaxing the shielding guidance should be taken carefully. People in this group are still at risk of severe illness if they catch coronavirus and should continue to take precautions, but as the risk of catching coronavirus is now sufficiently low, the government believes that the time is now right to further relax the advice. 

· The latest epidemiological data from the ONS COVID-19 Infection Survey shows that the chance of encountering coronavirus in the community has continued to decline. Four weeks ago, on average only one person in 500 had the virus. Last week it was even lower at less than one in 1700. In addition, a test and trace system is now in place, including within schools, and there are robust measures in place to manage potential areas of higher risk. 


I’m worried about catching coronavirus – am I still at significant risk?



· Clinically extremely vulnerable people are still at risk of severe illness if they catch coronavirus and should continue to take precautions, even as the levels of coronavirus in the community continue to decline according to the latest epidemiological data from the ONS COVID-19 Infection Survey. Four weeks ago, on average only one person in 500 had the virus. Last week it was even lower at less than one in 1,700. 

· People should continue to socially distance as much as possible and always robustly practise good, frequent hand washing.



Are you planning on telling us to ‘shield’ again in the future?



· The latest scientific evidence shows that the chance of encountering coronavirus in the community has continued to decline. The government regularly monitors this position and if the rates of infection in the community rise, then it may be necessary to advise that more restrictive measures should be taken.  

· The guidance for the clinically extremely vulnerable is advisory.



How will people know that they should start shielding again?

· Those who have received a shielding patient letter remain in the clinically extremely vulnerable category and should continue to follow the guidance on ‘shielding and protecting people who are Clinically Extremely Vulnerable’. This guidance note will continue to be updated to reflect the most recent advice from the government. If there is a significant change to the advice, the government will write to all patients who are clinically extremely vulnerable setting out any changes to advice before they are made.



Is it possible that some regions may have to return to shielding in the future?  



· The NHS currently manages a national Shielded Patient List in England. The variation in the R rates across the country has been quite limited to date, so a national approach continues to be appropriate. The government regularly monitors this position and will continue to be led by the scientific evidence.



Why is the advice for England different to the advice for other parts of the UK?



· Each country has slightly different health systems and ways of recording health data, so small differences may arise in implementation.

· Each devolved administration has been working to a slightly different timeline on updating their shielding guidance based on when measures were first introduced. 

· Chief Medical Officers will be monitoring any changes in cases or R rates in each nation and could change their advice depending on how the risk levels change in each nation.



Is my name being kept on a shielding list? Why? 


· The NHS will continue to maintain the Shielded Patient List allowing us to maintain targeted advice and support to those who are most vulnerable and to change advice and support if necessary. 


Does my whole household have to shield with me until 1 August?



· In line with the current public health advice, those living with clinically extremely vulnerable people are not advised to shield themselves. They should support those shielding and carefully follow the guidance on staying alert and safe (social distancing).

· The government has also published guidance to help them understand how to protect the person who is shielding. The guidance for the clinically extremely vulnerable continues to be advisory.



Can I see my family and friends?

· From 6 July, guidance for extremely clinically vulnerable people will change to advise that those shielding may wish to spend time outdoors in a group of up to 6 people, including people they do not live with, if they choose to do so. If you do go out, you should take extra care to minimise contact with others by maintaining social distancing. This can be in a public outdoor space, or in a private garden, uncovered yard or terrace.

· Additionally, those who are shielding will be able to create a ‘support bubble’ with one other household, as long as one of the households in the ‘bubble’ is a single adult household (either an adult living alone or with dependent children under 18). All those in a ‘support bubble’ can spend time together inside each other’s homes, including overnight, without needing to maintain social distancing.



Can I exercise outside? If so, how often and for how long?


· Yes, from 1 June the shielding guidance was updated to advise that those classed as clinically extremely vulnerable may wish to spend time outdoors, including for exercise. From 6 July, this can be in a group of up to 6 people (including people they don’t live with). 

· If you do go out, you should take extra care to minimise contact with others by maintaining social distancing. This can be in a public outdoor space, or in a private garden or uncovered yard or terrace.

· There is no advised limit to how often and how long to spend outside, that is up to you, but you should follow social distancing guidelines and always robustly practise good, frequent hand washing.



Can I drive to exercise?



· From 6 July the advice for those classed as clinically extremely vulnerable remains that you no longer need to maintain social distancing with people in your household or support bubble (where applicable). Therefore, you can drive to an outdoor location alone or with members of your household or support bubble.



Can I let people into my house now?


· If you are not in a ‘support bubble’ with another household, you must not meet other people indoors, including in their home or your home, except for specific circumstances set out here: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/meeting-people-from-outside-your-household 

· Any essential carers or visitors who support you with your everyday needs can continue to visit unless they have any of the symptoms of COVID-19 (a new continuous cough, a high temperature, or a loss of, or change in, their normal sense of taste or smell). Essential carers coming to your home should follow advice on good hygiene: wash their hands with soap and water for at least 20 seconds on arrival to your house and often while they are there (or use hand sanitiser), avoid touching their face, catch any coughs or sneezes in a tissue (or their sleeve), and put used tissues immediately in the bin and wash their hands afterwards. They should maintain social distancing where close or personal contact is not required and where this is possible.



From 6 July, who can I ‘bubble’ with?



· From 6 July, those who are shielding will be able to create a ‘support bubble’ with one other household, as long as one of the households in the bubble is a single adult household (either an adult living alone or with dependent children under 18). Support bubbles must be exclusive – you should only form a bubble with one household and they should only be in a bubble with you.



What can you do in a ‘support bubble’?



· Forming a support bubble with another household means you can meet – indoors or out – without needing to maintain social distancing. You can also stay overnight as if you lived with that household. This means you can have closer contact with those in your support bubble, which should help provide additional support to those who need it. You should continue to adhere to social distancing guidelines in full with other households.

· The risk of infection rises with the number of people in a bubble and the number of interactions you have with people you do not live with, so it’s important to take measures to try and protect against this. This means that support bubbles must be exclusive – you should only form a bubble with one household, and they should only be in a bubble with you.

· You must not gather indoors or stay overnight with anyone outside of this bubble and should not change your bubble. If you are in a single adult household, you may also want to consider the size of the household you choose to make a bubble with, and where possible, choose a small household.  Everyone in a support bubble should isolate when one member of the bubble becomes symptomatic or tests positive for coronavirus.



Can I ‘bubble’ with another shielding household?



· Yes, all single adult households can bubble with one other household, including households containing other people who are shielding. Similarly, shielding people living in a household can bubble with any single adult household. 



Is bubbling safe?



· There are key principles for how you can form a support bubble safely. These are critical to keeping you – and your friends and family – safe and saving lives:

· support bubbles must be exclusive – you should not change who is in your bubble or have close contact with anyone else you do not live with. This is critical to keeping you, and your family and friends, safe

· if you or someone in your support bubble is showing coronavirus symptoms, or otherwise self-isolating, everyone in your support bubble should stay home. If you or a member of your support bubble is contacted as part of the test and trace programme, the individual contacted should stay at home. If the individual becomes symptomatic, everyone in the support bubble should then isolate



Does this mean I can go shopping/to the pharmacy?


· The current advice to those who are clinically extremely vulnerable is to not spend time in any other buildings or covered areas apart from your own home (apart from if you are in a ‘support bubble’ from 6 July). 

· This will change from 1 August, when guidance for this group will be brought in line with that for the clinically vulnerable group. In practice, that means that you should stay home as much as possible, but you can go outside, including to the shops, providing you take particular care to maintain social distancing.

· Anybody who is shielding, or self-isolating can seek support from the NHS Volunteer Responders for help with shopping or medication. Simply call NHS Volunteer Responders on 0808 196 3646 (8am to 8pm) to arrange this.



NHS – Access to Services / Treatment



Can I visit my GP surgery or hospital clinic for treatment?

· You should contact your GP/hospital clinician in the first instance if you have any concerns/queries about your ongoing care and treatment but please carry on with whatever care/treatment arrangements are currently in place until your GP/hospital specialist tells you anything different.



How can I safely access NHS services outside of my home?

· The NHS has already significantly changed the way it operates in order to safely treat and care for those who are at highest risk of severe illness were they to contract COVID-19.

· If your GP/hospital specialist asks you to attend an appointment at the GP surgery/clinical/hospital, you can contact them to ask them about the specific infection control arrangements in place locally and to discuss any concerns you might have.

· NHS England wrote to your GP or hospital clinician, asking them to review ongoing care arrangements for all patients who were shielding. As a result of this review, many of you will have received regular care or treatment at home, or had hospital appointments cancelled or postponed, if clinically appropriate to do so. These care arrangements may change when the shielding advice is further relaxed from 1 August.

· Wherever care at home is not possible, the NHS has been asked to provide safe care in infection-controlled settings, in line with latest infection prevention and control guidance.

· NHS Volunteers can also help with transport to a medical appointment, please ask your healthcare professional to organise this.



Can carers visit to provide medical support?



· Yes, any essential carers or visitors who support you with your everyday needs can continue to visit unless they have any of the symptoms of coronavirus.

· Essential carers coming to your home should follow advice on good hygiene: wash their hands with soap and water for at least 20 seconds on arrival to your house and often while they are there (or use hand sanitiser), avoid touching their face, catch any coughs or sneezes in a tissue (or their sleeve), and put used tissues immediately in the bin and wash their hands afterwards. They should observe social distancing guidelines where close or personal contact is not required and where this is possible.

· Further information and guidance on home care can be found at:www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-providing-home-care



Are carers and/or NHS staff who are looking after me at home being tested for Covid-19 before they visit?



· All domiciliary care staff, volunteers and unpaid carers are able to access testing if they have COVID-19 symptoms. 

· Further information and guidance on home care can be found at:www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-providing-home-care



Will my GP/clinician have been informed about this change/given any guidance?



· Yes, the government has written to the NHS with further information about the changes.

· The government will continue to engage extensively with partners and the healthcare system throughout this process to help ensure they are meeting the needs of those who are clinically extremely vulnerable.



Will my medicines continue to be delivered?



· Those supported by the Medicines Delivery Service who continue to need help will receive this support until the end of July. 

· After this date, if it is not possible for someone to maintain social distancing whilst attending their pharmacy, and friends and family are not able to collect medicine for them, then the NHS Volunteer Responders will continue to offer medicines deliveries. If someone is vulnerable or at risk and needs help with shopping, medication or other essential supplies, they should call 0808 196 3646 (8 am to 8pm).



Will NHS Volunteer Responders continue to support me?



· Yes, NHS Volunteer Responders will continue to offer support to those who need it. 

· In addition, from 16 June, the NHS Volunteer Responders Scheme has been expanded to offer a new ‘Check in and Chat Plus’ role. This new role has been designed to provide peer support and companionship to people who are shielding as they transition to the new guidance.

· If you are vulnerable or at risk and need help with shopping, medication or other essential supplies, please call 0808 196 3646 (8am to 8pm).



Food and support with other essentials



How does this announcement affect the support that I can access?



· For some people shielding, adapting to a more normal way of life will take some time, which is why the shielding advice will be relaxed in two stages: first from 6 July, and then again from 1 August. From 1 August people will no longer be advised to shield and the government’s core support offer will end. 

· The core offer, which will continue to be available to the end of July, covers the following three areas of assistance:

· Essential supplies – a free, standardised weekly parcel of food and household essentials;

· Medicines – arrangements to have medicines delivered to people’s homes by local community pharmacies or their dispensing doctor;

· Social contact and basic needs – for example, emotional or social support such as people to talk to on the phone or via a computer.



When is my last chance to register for support to help me over the next few weeks?


· Final registrations for food support will close on the 17 July, to allow for support to reach individuals ahead of the scheme end date of 31 July.


When will my food delivery stop?



· Those in receipt of centrally provided food boxes, who continue to need help, will receive this support while they are advised to shield, until the end of July.

· Final registrations for food support will close on the 17 July, to allow for support to reach individuals ahead of this end date of 31 July.



Can I still get access to priority delivery slots?



· Priority supermarket delivery slots will continue beyond July for those clinically extremely vulnerable who have already signed up for support.
Final registrations for food support will close on the 17 July.


Where can individuals go for help once the shielding support offer finishes?



· Supermarkets and other retailers also offer telephone ordering and food boxes to make it easier for vulnerable people to shop for themselves.

· The NHS Volunteer Responders Programme will continue providing support with food, prescriptions and essential items to those who are self-isolating for any reason. This also includes anyone that is clinically extremely vulnerable, or anyone that is vulnerable for another reason. 
If you or a family member meet the criteria, you can call 0808 196 3646 and ask for help. More information is available here: https://volunteering.royalvoluntaryservice.org.uk/nhs-volunteer-responders-portal/isolating  
Government is committed to supporting councils and voluntary sector organisations to respond to those who have specific support needs and requirements during the COVID-19 pandemic. Details of the support and advice available can be found here: https://www.gov.uk/find-coronavirus-support

· If you need urgent help and have no other means of support, contact your local authority to find out what support services are available in your area. You can use this search tool: https://www.gov.uk/coronavirus-local-help





Will the Shielded Patients List still be maintained after the end of July?


· The NHS will continue to maintain the Shielded Patient List allowing us to maintain targeted advice and support to those who are clinically extremely vulnerable and to change advice and support if incidence was to rise significantly.



Income and Employment Support



Can I go back to work?



· Before 1 August:  If you have been able to work at home, you should continue to do so. At this time, the government does not advise clinically extremely vulnerable individuals to attend their place of work (workplace/’onsite’) if this requires them to leave their home. This guidance remains advisory.  

· After 1 August: From 1 August the government will further relax advice to those shielding, bringing it in line with the advice to those who are clinically vulnerable. In broad terms, this means that although the advice is still to stay at home as much as possible, those shielding may wish to go out to more places and see more people, as long as they take particular care to minimise contact with others outside their household and follow hygiene measures. This means that if they are unable to work from home but can work on site, they should do so, provided the business is COVID-safe.



What about workers who live with someone who is clinically extremely vulnerable and previously advised to shield. Can they go back to work now?

· People living with those who are clinically extremely vulnerable should continue to take extra care to follow the social distancing rules, including at work to the extent possible. The government position is that they should also work from home if they possibly can.



What if I can’t work from home and my workplace can’t offer social distancing?



· All employers have been asked to work with the government to ease the transition back to a more normal way of life for their clinically extremely vulnerable employees.

· Employers and employees should start having these conversations as early as possible before the guidance is changed on 1 August.

· If employers cannot provide a safe working environment, they will still be able to access a range of government support: this includes the Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme for employees who have previously been furloughed for a full three-week period prior to 30 June and the Self-Employed Income Support Scheme.



I don’t feel safe enough to go back to work, could I face disciplinary action? What are my rights?

· You should look to come to an agreement with your employer and understand their specific policies around health and safety and workplace attendance, especially in relation to COVID-19. 

· If you have concerns about your health and safety at work, you can raise them with any union safety representatives, or ultimately with the organisation responsibility for enforcement in your workplace, either the Health and Safety Executive or your local authority.

· You can get advice on your specific situation and employment rights by visiting the Acas website https://www.acas.org.uk/contact or calling the Acas helpline, 0300 123 1100. 



I’m furloughed – what does this mean for me?



· From 1 August the government will further relax advice to those shielding, bringing it in line with the advice to the clinically vulnerable.  This means that if these individuals are unable to work from home but can work on site, they should do so, provided the business is COVID-safe. This includes employees who were previously, but no longer, furloughed.

· Employers have been asked to work with the government to ease the transition back to a more normal way of life for their clinically extremely vulnerable employees. If employers cannot provide a safe working environment, they can continue to use the Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme for employees who have previously been furloughed for a full three-week period prior to 30 June.



People cannot be newly furloughed after 10 June, but what if we are advised to shield again after this point?

· The government is aware of a small number of people who will have been newly advised to shield after 10 June and is looking at the right way of ensuring they are supported whilst shielding guidance applies to them.

· Employees who are unable to work because they are shielding in line with public health guidance (or need to stay home with someone who is shielding) can be furloughed. However, such an employee can only continue to be furloughed from 1 July if they have previously been furloughed for at least 3 consecutive weeks taking place any time between 1 March 2020 and 30 June.

· We have set out an unprecedented package of financial support to help the country through the coronavirus pandemic, and the clinically extremely vulnerable are able to access these where eligible, including Statutory Sick Pay, the Self Employed Income Support package, and an injection of a further £8bn into the welfare system. We are continuing to work hard across g to ensure the clinically extremely vulnerable get the financial assistance they need. 

What if I am told to shield again in the future, will I lose my job? Will the government support me to protect my job/income?



· Where possible, your employer should help you to work from home.

· If home working is not possible, employers will be able to access the Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme for clinically extremely vulnerable employees who have previously been furloughed for a full three-week period prior to 30 June.

· For those who have not been furloughed, clinically extremely vulnerable employees who are notified (by the NHS, their GP or government letter) to shield again will again be entitled to Statutory Sick Pay for the period they are advised to shield themselves, if all other SSP eligibility rules are met.

· You can get advice on your specific situation and your employment rights by visiting the Acas website https://www.acas.org.uk/contact or calling the Acas helpline, 0300 123 1100. 

· Guidance around shielding will be continually reviewed and informed by the latest scientific evidence and advice. We will continue to assess the support in place should advice to shield be reinstated.



What protection from redundancy do I have? Are there existing protections because of medical conditions? If I’ve been made redundant, what rights do I have?



· Redundancy is a form of dismissal from your job. It happens when employers need to reduce their workforce. https://www.gov.uk/redundancy-your-rights 

· You must be selected for redundancy in a fair way, for example because of your level of experience or capability to do the job.

· You can get advice on your specific situation and your employment rights by visiting the Acas website https://www.acas.org.uk/contact or calling the Acas helpline, 0300 123 1100.



What if I live in Scotland or Wales, but work in England and my employer expects me to return to work?



· Public health is a devolved matter. The safer workplaces guidance is limited to England only and advises employers who operate in the other nations of the UK to consider the guidance and legislation produced by Scottish Government, Welsh Government and Northern Ireland Executive.

· The advice for employers in England is that they should do all they can to enable you to work from home where this is possible. You should look to come to an agreement with your employer and understand their specific policies around health and safety and workplace attendance, especially in relation to COVID-19. 

· If you have concerns about your health and safety and returning to work, you can raise them with any union safety representatives, or ultimately with the organisation responsibility for enforcement in your workplace, either the Health and Safety Executive or your local authority.

· You can get advice on your employment rights by visiting the Acas website https://www.acas.org.uk/contact or calling the Acas helpline, 0300 123 1100.  



Can I still get statutory sick pay following the initial relaxation of shielding guidance (between 6 and 31 July)?



· You will be eligible for Statutory Sick Pay (SSP) on the basis of your shielding status until 31 July. SSP eligibility criteria apply. For more information on SSP eligibility, go to https://www.gov.uk/statutory-sick-pay/eligibility



Will I still be able to get Statutory Sick Pay from 1 August?



· From 1 August, the government will no longer advise people to shield because they are clinically extremely vulnerable. This means that from 1 August individuals who are currently shielding will be able to return to work. Therefore, you will no longer be eligible for SSP on the basis of being clinically extremely vulnerable. 

· Employers are encouraged to help their employees to transition back to work safely and support them to follow strict social distancing in the workplace where they cannot work from home. Employees will remain eligible for SSP if they are required to self-isolate because they, or someone in their household, has symptoms of COVID-19, and are unable to work as a result. SSP is available to those who are self-isolating because they have been notified by the NHS or public health authorities that they have come into contact with someone who has coronavirus and are unable to work as a result. SSP also remains available to those who are off sick for reasons other than coronavirus.

· SSP eligibility conditions apply. For more information on SSP eligibility, go to https://www.gov.uk/statutory-sick-pay/eligibility

· People who are not entitled to Statutory Sick Pay may be entitled to Universal Credit, New Style Job Seekers Allowance or New Style Employment and Support Allowance.



Welfare Support



Will I be able to get Employment and Support Allowance until the end of July?



· People awarded ESA because they have been shielding may continue to be eligible because they either:

· have a health condition or disability that affects their ability to work or 

· they are infected with COVID-19 or are required to self-isolate in accordance with government guidelines



Will I be expected to attend the job centre for a Face to Face appointment? (DWP) 



· Given the current situation, we have taken the decision to temporarily suspend the requirement for face-to-face Jobcentre Plus appointments for all claimants in UC, New Style JSA and ESA, old-style JSA and ESA, and IS. They will continue to receive benefits as normal and they will not be sanctioned for not taking part in appointments with Jobcentres. This suspension runs until the end of June; we are currently reviewing the position.

· Work Coaches have the discretion to tailor conditionality requirements, in light of the impact of the claimant’s health condition to ensure they are realistic and achievable.  

· All requirements are agreed in discussion with claimants. Claimants with the most severe health conditions (listed under schedule 9 of the UC Regs) are already exempt from any form of conditionality, including face to face appointments.  

· Where it is reasonable for a claimant to engage in work focused interviews, these can be conducted over the phone. Any work related activities that are agreed will be consistent with current government advice/guidance. 



Could I be sanctioned if I left my job because I didn’t feel safe going back?



· Each case is considered on its own merits and claimants will not be sanctioned unless they leave their job voluntarily without good reason.

· A Decision Maker will take into account all the claimant’s individual circumstances including any health conditions or caring responsibilities, any evidence of good reason they have provided and current public health advice, before deciding whether a sanction is warranted.



What employment support can I get if I am still working?



· You can get Access to Work (ATW) which is a demand-led, discretionary grant that contributes to the disability related extra costs of working faced by disabled people that are beyond standard reasonable adjustment.  

· ATW provides tailored support which can include:

· workplace assessments, 

· travel to/in work, 

· support workers, 

· specialist aids and equipment

· mental health support for people who are absent from work or experiencing difficulties with their wellbeing

· disability awareness training for work colleagues

· communication support at interview,

· the cost of moving equipment following a change in location or job.



What help is available if I am unemployed or have recently been made redundant?



· For those that require more intensive employment support they still have access to both the Work and Health Programme and Intensive Personalised Employment Support. Providers are making use of digital channels to provide one to one support including regular health and wellbeing conversations with our most vulnerable claimants.



Employers



Should employers be encouraging clinically extremely vulnerable and clinically vulnerable employees to come to work?



· Employers should support employees identified either as clinically vulnerable or clinically extremely vulnerable to work from home in the first instance. 

· Where a clinically vulnerable or clinically extremely vulnerable employee cannot work from home, they should be offered the safest on-site roles that enable them to maintain social distancing from others, once the advice to shield is lifted post 1 August.

· If clinically vulnerable or clinically extremely vulnerable employees are required to spend time within close contact of others, employers should carefully assess whether it involves an acceptable level of risk, whether the activity is essential for the work required, and what actions they can take to mitigate risks. 

· If employers cannot provide a safe working environment for clinically vulnerable or clinically extremely vulnerable employees, and no other options are suitable, they may consider continuing to use the Job Retention Scheme for those employees who have previously been furloughed for a full three-week period prior to 30 June.

What should employers do if they cannot make reasonable adjustments for clinically extremely vulnerable employees, and they cannot work from home?



· Employers have a legal duty to provide reasonable adjustments for employees with disabilities. Employers also have a legal duty to make sure the workplace is safe for their employees; this includes employees with disabilities and those who are clinically vulnerable or clinically extremely vulnerable.

· The safer workplaces guidance provides some suggestions to help employers make their workplaces COVID-safe for their employees, visitors and customers.

· If employers cannot provide a safe working environment for clinically vulnerable or clinically extremely vulnerable employees or those with disabilities, and no other options are suitable, they may consider continuing to use the Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme for those employees who have previously been furloughed for a full three-week period prior to 30 June.



Can staff refuse to come into work if they don’t think it’s safe? Could they face disciplinary action for refusing to come into work / refusing to work in the new conditions?



· If you have concerns about your health and safety and returning to work, you can raise them with any union safety representatives, or ultimately with the organisation responsibility for enforcement in your workplace, either the Health and Safety Executive or your local authority.

· You can get advice on your employment rights by visiting the Acas website https://www.acas.org.uk/contact or calling the Acas helpline, 0300 123 1100.  



Housing



I was receiving support as someone that was homeless or rough sleeping and had been asked to shield. Will this support be taken away now?



· If you were homeless or rough sleeping and have been supported during the crisis, the government expects local authorities and partners to continue to work with you to offer support and accommodation where possible and to particularly prioritise vulnerable people. 


Can I be evicted from my home whilst I’m shielding before 1 August?



· No. Measures to protect tenants during the COVID-19 outbreak remain in place until 23 August.

· On 5 June the government announced that the current suspension of evictions in both social and private rented accommodation was extended by two months until 23 August 2020. This means that no action to evict a tenant will proceed before 24 August 2020.

· Through the Coronavirus Act, the government has also legislated so that landlords must give all tenants three months’ notice if they intend to seek possession (i.e. serve notice that they want to end the tenancy) – this means the landlord cannot apply to start the court process until after this period. The provision is currently in place up to 30 September 2020.




Can I leave my home if myself or my children are at risk of domestic abuse?



· You do not have to stay in your home if you need to leave to escape domestic abuse.  

· Any individual in danger and who is unable to talk on the phone, should call 999 and then either press 55 on a mobile when prompted  or wait on a landline and you will be connected to a police call handler who will be able to assist you without you having to speak. 

· Refuges have continued to be open throughout the lockdown period to provide safe accommodation for those fleeing domestic abuse. 




Am I allowed to let someone into my house for repairs and maintenance work now?



· Tradespeople can visit people’s homes to carry out any work or maintenance provided it is carried out in accordance with the latest guidance on working safely in people’s homes.

· If you choose to allow tradespeople into your home, it is good practice to make prior arrangements to maintain social distancing.





Education



Can my child now go back to school? Will my child be able to go back to school from September if they are no longer required to shield?



· At this time, the government is not advising shielding children to return to school/nursery.

· In due course, the government will be publishing guidance on the wider re-opening of education in September.



[bookmark: _Hlk42844063]I am a shielding parent, does this mean my child can go back to school/nursery?


· For now, if a young person or staff member lives in in a household with someone who is extremely clinically vulnerable, as set out in the guidance on shielding, it is advised they only attend an education or childcare setting if stringent social distancing can be adhered to. If this is not possible then we do not expect those individuals to attend. They should be supported to learn or work at home. 

· In due course, the government will be publishing guidance on the wider returning of education in September.



What if I don’t / my child doesn’t feel safe going back to school, do they have to go back?



· The government is gradually increasing the numbers of children and young people attending schools and colleges. The decision is based on the latest scientific advice.

· There is guidance for education and childcare settings to welcome back children and young people, focusing on measures that settings can put in place to help limit the risk of the virus spreading.

· Parents should notify their nursery/school/college as normal if their child is unable to attend so that staff can explore the reason with them and address barriers together. Parents will not be fined for non-attendance at this time.   



Will it be compulsory to take up places in Early Years settings for those children who are eligible? What if I don’t feel safe sending my child back? 


· At this time, the government is not advising shielding children to return to school/nursery.

· In due course, the government will be publishing guidance on the wider re-opening of education in September.

· Attendance at early years settings will continue to be voluntary and non-statutory, though the government encourages parents to send in their children to early years settings, as they would normally, as long as they are not self-isolating.



Will it be compulsory to take up an invitation to attend school, college or other Further Education setting for those children or young people who are eligible?


· At this time, the government is not advising shielding children to return to school/nursery.

· In due course, the government will be publishing guidance on the wider re-opening of education in September.

· Eligible children and young people – including priority groups (vulnerable children and young people and children of critical workers) - are strongly encouraged to attend their education setting. This does not apply to those who are self-isolating or shielding.

· Parents should notify their nursery/school/college as normal if their child is unable to attend so that staff can explore the reason with them and address barriers together. Parents will not be fined for non-attendance at this time.   



What measures will be put in place by my child’s school/nursery to allow them to return?


· The government has published guidance on the protective measures that schools, colleges and childcare settings can implement to help minimise risks.  

· These approaches and actions should be taken to reduce transmission. These can be seen as a hierarchy of controls that, when implemented, creates an inherently safer system, where the risk of transmission of infection is substantially reduced. These include:

· avoiding contact with anyone with symptoms 

· frequent hand cleaning and good respiratory hygiene practices 

· regular cleaning 

· minimising contact and mixing

· Staff and pupils also have access to testing if they display symptoms.  





My child’s education has already been affected by shielding. What are you doing to support them in returning to the classroom?


· Children who will no longer be advised to shield will be able to return to school in line with their peers, if eligible to attend. Any child may need support in adjusting as they become accustomed to life back in school.

· Schools are best placed to support this transition; they know their children and will offer support to the children that require it. 
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SOCIAL MEDIA POSTS


The below social media products can be found within the social media pack:



· Animation to explain clinical guidance updates 

· Timeline of changes  

· Graphics on clinical guidance changes  

· Graphics on changes to the support offer 

· Graphic on planned gov.uk updates  

 

Suggested tweets to use with clinical guidance update animation and graphics:  

The government has set out steps to relax shielding guidance. Watch this video to find out how these changes will affect you, and when. Stay up to date with the latest government advice [Link to press release] 


From 6 July, the advice to people who are shielding will change. Clinically extremely vulnerable people will be able to meet outdoors in groups of up to six people they do not live with, while maintaining social distancing. Read the latest information [Link to press release]



From the 6 July, people who are shielding can create a ‘support bubble’ with one other household, following the same rules that apply to the public now. Read the latest information [Link to press release]
 

From 1 August, those shielding can visit shops, places of worship and outdoor spaces. Visit gov.uk to find out what the current guidance is for clinically extremely vulnerable people. [Link to gov.uk] 
 

From 1 August, people who are shielding will be able to return to work if they cannot work at home. For anyone concerned about returning to work once the guidance has eased, we recommend they speak to their employer and understand their specific policies around health and safety and workplace attendance, especially in relation to COVID-19.  


 

Suggested tweets to use with support offer graphics: 

Government support is available for people for as long as they are advised to shield – you can get help with food, medicines and care by registering online. Register your support needs online by 17 July. 



Priority supermarket delivery slots will continue for people who are clinically extremely vulnerable. Register online by 17 July to get priority delivery slots  [Link to gov.uk] 
 

Suggested tweets to use with gov.uk guidance changes graphic: 

From Monday 6 July, the advice to people who are shielding will change. Stay up to date with the latest information [Link to press release] 



[bookmark: _GoBack]
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[Patient Name 
Patient address Line 1
Patient address Line 2
Patient address Line 3]



IMPORTANT: PERSONAL





Your NHS number: [NHS NUMBER] 

This letter will soon be available in different formats and languages on GOV.UK. For audio, braille, large print call RNIB on 0303 1239999. 

Dear [Patient],

IMPORTANT ADVICE ON CORONAVIRUS (COVID-19)

[bookmark: _Hlk35441065]The Government advice for those shielding in England is changing soon. For now, you continue to be advised to follow the shielding guidance rigorously. This letter explains how the guidance is changing, why it is changing and what the change in advice means for you. 

We know that shielding has not been easy for you and anybody living with you and we would like to thank you for your resilience over the last few months. However, it has been important for you to shield while the virus was widespread. Thankfully the number of people with the virus, and so the risk to you, is coming down. 

What is the current guidance?

[bookmark: _Hlk37084148]Over the course of the last three months, you have been identified as someone who is clinically extremely vulnerable due to an underlying disease or health condition that may put you at risk of severe illness if you catch Coronavirus (also known as COVID-19). This remains the case and you are advised to follow the shielding guidance rigorously.   

You were advised to ‘shield’ to protect yourself during the peak of the epidemic in England when you were more likely to come into contact with the virus in your daily life. The initial shielding guidance advised that you should stay at home at all times and strictly avoid non-essential face-to-face contact. 

On 1 June the shielding guidance was slightly relaxed, and we suggested that you may wish to spend some time outdoors away from your home once a day. This change was based on scientific evidence that the initial peak of the pandemic had passed in the UK and, in general, the likelihood of meeting someone in the community with infection had significantly reduced. Like all our guidance to those who are clinically extremely vulnerable, this was advisory. The current guidance can be found online at GOV.UK.

What is changing?

Throughout the epidemic we have been clear on the need to balance the risk of the disease to those who are clinically extremely vulnerable with the benefits of gradually returning to normal life. We know that the shielding guidance has been challenging to follow and that it will take time to adjust.

The latest scientific evidence shows that the prevalence of disease across all English regions has continued to decline. If this trend continues as we expect it to, the Government will further relax its shielding advice in two stages on 6 July and 1 August. 

From 6 July: 

· you may, if you wish, meet in a group of up to 6 people outdoors, including people from different households, while maintaining strict social distancing; 

· you no longer need to observe social distancing with other members of your household;

· in line with the wider guidance for single adult households (either an adult living alone or with dependent children under 18) in the general population, you may from this date, if you wish, also form a ‘support bubble’ with one other household. All those in a support bubble will be able to spend time together inside each other's homes, including overnight, without needing to socially distance. This is a small advisory change that brings those affected a step nearer others in their communities. However, all the other current shielding advice will remain unchanged at this time.  

From 1 August the advice to ‘shield’ will be paused. From this date, the Government is advising you to adopt strict social distancing rather than full shielding measures. Strict social distancing means you may wish to go out to more places and see more people but you should take particular care to minimise contact with others outside your household or support bubble. 

In practice, this means from 1 August you are advised that you no longer need to shield. This means that from 1 August: 

· you can go to work, if you cannot work from home, as long as the business is COVID-safe;

· children who are clinically extremely vulnerable can return to their education settings if they are eligible and in line with their peers. Where possible children should practise frequent hand washing and social distancing;

· you can go outside to buy food, to places of worship and for exercise but you should maintain strict social distancing; and

· you should remain cautious as you are still at risk of severe illness if you catch Coronavirus, so the advice is to stay at home where possible and, if you do go out, follow strict social distancing.

More detailed guidance will appear on GOV.UK when the changes come into effect on 6 July and 1 August.

Will the position be reviewed? 

After 1 August we will continue to keep your name on the Shielded Patient List. We will monitor the virus continuously over coming months and if it spreads too much, we may need to advise you to shield again. 

We have committed to reviewing the advice to those who are clinically extremely vulnerable at every review point of the wider social distancing measures. Should the scientific evidence require the Government to tighten the advice for clinically extremely vulnerable people, this will be communicated to you quickly and clearly.

Why is the guidance changing?

The Government’s guidance to those most at risk of severe illness if they catch Coronavirus has always been advisory and based on the balance of risk to this group at a time when the transmission of Coronavirus has been highest in our communities. We recognise everyone will feel differently about their own risk and have different priorities – our ambition has been to help and support you in looking after yourself through a very challenging period. 

All Government decisions on shielding advice are led by the latest scientific evidence. The latest evidence shows that the chances of encountering Coronavirus in the community has continued to decline. Four weeks ago, around one person in 500 had the virus. Last week it was even lower with less than one in 1,700 people having the virus. As a result, we believe that the time is now right to relax our advice to those shielding further, but we understand that it might take a while to get back to routine daily life again.

Support to stay at home

If you are in receipt of Government provided food boxes and medicine deliveries, you will continue to receive this support until the end of July.

This will give you time to prepare for new advice that you can visit shops, including supermarkets, as you did before the shielding programme commenced, provided you follow strict social distancing. We also recognise that, for some, this adjustment will take time. We can confirm that seven supermarkets have given you access to priority supermarket delivery slots, and these will continue beyond the end of July for those already signed up for support.

If you have yet to register for support, please do so online at GOV.UK or call 0800 028 8327 before 17 July so that support can reach you in time.

Local councils have also been providing support to those shielding. This has included a wide range of help to enable you to safely stay in your home, such as phone calls to reduce loneliness and meeting special dietary requirements. In order to help people adjust, local councils will continue to provide these services to those who need them until the end of July.

If you are struggling as a result of Coronavirus please visit www.gov.uk/find-coronavirus-support. If you do not have internet access, please contact your local council who will be able to signpost you to available support.

NHS volunteer responders

Support will continue to be available through the NHS Volunteer Responder Scheme beyond the end of July. NHS Volunteer Responders can support you with: 

· collecting shopping, medication (if your friends and family cannot collect them for you) or other essential supplies; 

· a regular, friendly phone call which can be provided by different volunteers each time or by someone who is also shielding and will stay in contact for several weeks; and 

· transport to medical appointments. 

Please call 0808 196 3646 between 8am and 8pm to arrange support or speak to your health care professional for transport support. More information is available at www.nhsvolunteerresponders.org.uk.

Going back to work

You should discuss your situation with your employer and agree a plan for returning to work if you cannot work from home. Your employer may need to make adjustments to help you continue to work. Please go to www.gov.uk/access-to-work for more information. 

Separate Government guidance has been issued on how employers can make workplaces COVID-safe including how they can maintain social distancing and a system of risk management in your workplace. 

You will be able to use this letter as evidence for your employer to show that you cannot work outside your home until 31 July, including for statutory sick pay purposes. 

Accessing NHS services

You should continue to access the essential services that you need, and you should contact the NHS if you have an urgent or emergency care need. 

If you have ongoing appointments scheduled for care and treatment your GP surgery or hospital clinic will contact you to confirm the most appropriate arrangements.

Mental health support

It is normal during these uncertain and unusual times to feel anxious or feel low. You can go to Every Mind Matters (www.nhs.uk/oneyou/every-mind-matters) and GOV.UK for advice and tailored, practical steps that you can take to support your wellbeing. If you are still struggling to cope we would urge you to speak to a GP.

If you have any of the symptoms of coronavirus (COVID-19) (a new continuous cough, a high temperature, or a loss of, or change in, your sense of taste or smell), you must self-isolate at home and arrange to have a test to see if you have COVID-19 – go to the NHS website to arrange a test or contact NHS 119 via telephone if you do not have internet access.



Yours sincerely,
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MATT HANCOCK						ROBERT JENRICK
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